The Secular Foreign Fighters of the West in Syria

KYLE ORTON*

ABSTRACT The Kurdistan Workers Party (PKK) operates under the names of the Democratic Union Party and the People's Protection Units in Syria. The PKK is registered as a terrorist group by most western governments, the European Union and Turkey, where it originated as a separatist organization. Nonetheless, the YPG has been the partner of the United Statesled coalition in Syria against the ISIS. The strengthening of the YPG/PKK and its political messaging has brought in a flow of western foreign fighters. Some of these fighters are now returning to their homelands with indications that they are bringing security problems with them.

he movement of citizens to join Islamist groups in Syria has been a serious security concern for western governments. This has been especially so since late 2015, when 130 people were slaughtered in one evening in Paris by operatives of ISIS, "nearly all" of whom were European citizens who re-entered Europe with forged Syrian passports, having "infiltrated the refugee flow." There was considerable fear that the collapse of ISIS's territorial holdings, its so-called caliphate, would result in a renewed wave of returnee jihadists causing havoc on European streets, though this has not so far materialized.²

The stretching of European security agencies by ISIS's networks,³ the subsequent political focus on the jihadists, and geopolitical developments as the western states mobilized to attack ISIS at its core was the context in which a flow of western citizens joining another terrorist organization in Syria, the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK), was de-prioritized. As Syria's war moves into a new phase, those decisions begin to look more questionable.

Background

The PKK originates in Turkey as part of the radical movements of the 1960s, its ideology a mixture of Marxism-Leninism, Kurdish nationalism-sepa-

* Freelance Writer, UK

Insight Turkey Vol. 20 / No. 3 / 2018, pp. 157-177 The repressiveness of the military junta, in combination with later amnesties for PKK cadres, who had been hardened and indoctrinated in Turkish jails, helped shape the political environment favorably for the PKK

ratism, and a cult of personality around its leader, Abdullah Öcalan. Having spent most of the 1970s battling other Kurdish and Leftist organizations to try to monopolize that political constituency, the PKK was expelled from Turkey by the coup d'état in September 1980. Regrouping in Syria, the PKK was trained by Palestinian militants in the terrorist training camps of the then-Syrian occupied Bekaa Val-

ley and became an instrument in the foreign policy of the Assad regime and the Soviet Union.⁴ The repressiveness of the military junta, in combination with later amnesties for PKK cadres, who had been hardened and indoctrinated in Turkish jails, helped shape the political environment favorably for the PKK.⁵ Further outreach established robust relations for the PKK with the Islamic Republic of Iran, providing a crucial logistics hub, and a relationship was struck with Saddam Hussein that allowed the PKK to create the bases in northern Iraq from which they would launch their insurgency against Turkey in 1984.⁶

Between 1992 and 1996, the war between the Turkish state and the PKK was at its height.⁷ The PKK's insurgent-terrorist tactics –a vast, centrally-directed campaign of systematic atrocities against Kurds who resisted their program and anyone else identified as a "state agent" – amounted to crimes against humanity.⁸ The military-dominated Turkish government fought back in a manner that trampled human rights laws, displacing Kurds *en masse* in an attempt to physically drain away the PKK's support base,⁹ and shadowy elements of the state struck down hundreds of Kurdish activists, fifty Kurdish politicians, and a dozen Kurdish journalists.¹⁰ About 15,000 people were killed in this period, three-quarters of all those who would die in the first part of the war, which lasted from 1984 to 1999.¹¹

The collapse of the Soviet Union removed important support from the PKK, and Turkey's evolving military tactics in the late 1990s brought the PKK under tremendous pressure. Öcalan's autocratic leadership prevented adaptation when the PKK needed it most and competent commanders were eliminated in internal purges as Öcalan saw them as threats to his position. With the tide turning inside Turkey, the government was able to issue a believable threat to the Syrian government that it either expel Öcalan or face military consequences. Damascus acceded to Ankara's demands and Öcalan was soon arrested by Turkish intelligence in an operation that included the United States (and, so the PKK believes, Israel). From prison, Öcalan ordered a ceasefire and the

withdrawal of his forces into the Qandil Mountains of northern Iraq in August 1999. The PKK had been militarily defeated, though it would live politically to fight another day.¹²

While recuperating in northern Iraq, the world was changed by al-Qaeda's assault on the United States on September 11, 2001. The PKK had been designated a terrorist organization by Germany in 1993,¹³ the U.S. State Department in 1997,¹⁴ and Britain in March 2001.¹⁵ With the onset of the war on terror, the PKK needed to dissociate from its past.

Öcalan claimed to change his ideology away from the Stalinism of the past to "Democratic Confederalism," an admixture of anarchism, ecological themes, feminism, and stateless direct democracy. "The construction of a democratic nation based on multi-national identities is the ideal solution when faced with the dead-end street nation-state," Öcalan explained. "The emerging entity could become a blueprint for the entire Middle East and expand dynamically into neighboring countries."

The PKK would also adopt a "confederal model" to implement this new, ostensibly decentralized doctrine. In each of the four states where the PKK operates, the PKK created structures that were marketed as more localist: the Kurdistan Democratic Solution Party (PCDK) in Iraq; the Democratic Union Party (PYD) and its armed wing, the People's Protection Units (YPG), in Syria; and the Kurdistan Free Life Party (PJAK) in Iran. Even in theory, however, the PKK and its armed units, the People's Defense Forces (HPG), the PCDK, the PYD/YPG, and PJAK are components of a transnational umbrella organization, the Kurdistan Communities' Union (KCK), which is under the command of Öcalan.¹⁷

The relationship between the PKK on the one side, and PJAK and particularly the PYD/YPG on the other, has now become a subject of political controversy, as will be discussed below. But before there were incentives to obfuscate the point, there was no dispute. The U.S. designated PJAK as a terrorist entity in 2009, noting that the PKK had created PJAK to "portray itself as independent from but allied" to the PKK, yet the reality was that the PKK "controlled" PJAK and micromanaged it down to the selection of field commanders. Likewise with the PYD, American intelligence was clear that it was the PKK in Syria – and has now reverted to this analysis. ¹⁹

In terms of command structure, ideology, and resources, the PKK, PYD, PJAK, and PCDK are one organization. People who have traveled with the PKK in southeastern Turkey have seen its members change to YPG patches as they cross the Syrian border.²⁰ Ultimately, as a study for a NATO think tank concluded, "the PKK truly has no affiliates," merely a series of names and fronts



MLKP, one of the main components of the Internationalist Freedom Battalions which was formed in June 2015, contributed to the vetting process for foreign fighters to the YPG.

that are shifted around "like a shell game" to obscure the reality, while the PKK leadership in Qandil retains "direct command and control." ²¹

The Structure of the PKK in Syria

After Öcalan's expulsion from Syria in 1998 and the Assad regime's signing of the Adana Treaty with Turkey, the PKK's operations in the country were constrained. But by 2003, PYD/YPG was allowed to establish itself, a reflagging of the PKK's extensive presence in the Kurdish areas of Syria, a result of the PKK's long integration with the Assad regime.

While most Kurdish groups were repressed by the Assad regime, the PKK was allowed to indoctrinate and recruit freely because it deflected from demands for rights in Syria and steered Syrian Kurds into the war with Turkey. Öcalan denied "the existence of a Kurdish problem in Syria," saying "most Syrian Kurds are immigrants" from Turkey who should "return them to their original homeland." This complemented the Assad's regime policy of stripping citizenship from Kurds on the grounds that they were "alien infiltrators" from Turkey. The collusion was so extensive that those who joined the PKK were exempt from Assad's policy of universal conscription: Assad's state considered those who joined the PKK to have done their military service. For this reason, the PKK has always had a considerable number of Syrian nationals in its ranks, including at senior levels. 24

Between 2003 and 2011, the Assad regime would alternate a general policy of tolerance and even coordination with intermittent crackdowns on the PYD/PKK in Syria, as it did with the ISIS movement in the same period.²⁵ From the beginning of the Syrian uprising in the spring of 2011, the PYD retained a cordial relationship with Bashar al-Assad's regime,²⁶ and there is a wide-spread assessment –from regional intelligence agencies, independent analysts, and within Syria's Kurdish community itself– that Assad at this point recommenced active support to the PYD.²⁷

The initial waves of non-Kurdish western foreign fighters to join the YPG tended to be largely apolitical military veterans

At least three key events are suggestive of renewed coordination between the PKK and the Assad/Iran system in Syria against the western allies in the region.²⁸ In September 2011, PJAK declared a ceasefire and the PKK's assets in Iran were moved into Syria, almost certainly under a deal with the Islamic Republic.²⁹ In July 2012, in a crucial development in Syria's war, Assad pulled out of the Kurdish-majority areas in northern Syria, along Turkey's border, in a manner that specifically weakened rivals to the PYD/PKK and left the territory in the hands of the PYD.³⁰ And a year later, in July 2013, at the PKK's Ninth Congress, the PKK's de facto leader with Öcalan in jail, Murat Karayılan, someone known to be more open to compromise and more favorable to genuine decentralization of the KCK departments, was replaced as KCK executive by Cemil Bayık and Bese Hozat (Hülya Oran),³¹ Turkey-centric radicals with connections to Assad and Iran stretching back decades.³² Bayık personally is known to be close to the Iranian Intelligence Ministry (VEVAK).33 One of Bayık's most powerful deputies, and a key PKK operatives in Syria from 2011-2012 onwards, Fehman Husayn (Dr. Bahoz Erdal), a Syrian by background, has extensive ties to Assad's intelligence services.34

"Qandilians," as the PKK veterans trained at the camps in the Qandil Mountains of northern Iraq are called,³⁵ hold virtually every position of significance within the YPG: the entirety of the senior levels that are hidden from view, 80 percent of the visible YPG commanders, and about half of the command positions in other security agencies like the *asayish* (the PKK secret police). Only at the very lowest levels are the majority Syrian, and even there the YPG operatives operate under the command of Qandilians, their capacity wholly reliant on the PKK's logistics and largesse.³⁶ This is a willful policy. As the YPG/PKK expanded the "Rojava" area under its control to include Arab-majority zones, it had the choice of recruiting local leaders and instead imported Qandilians from Turkey and Iran.³⁷

Nurettin Halef al-Muhammed (Nurettin Sofi), a Syrian member of the PKK/KCK executive committee, handled the Syria file until May 2015 when he was

replaced as part of the regular rotation by Sabri Ok, another KCK executive official, a Turkish citizen.³⁸ Ferhat Abdi Şahin (Şahin Cilo) replaced Fehman Husayn as effective YPG deputy, though both of these men, Syrians in origin, remain influential,³⁹ as does Ahmad Abdulqadir Abdi (Polat Can), another Syrian, and Duran Kalkan, a Kurd with Turkish citizenship –all of them on the PKK most-wanted list for decades. Every other notable Rojava commander who has been in the spotlight, whether on the military side like Mahmud Muhammad (Xebat Derik), or the political side –such as Ilham Ahmed (Ronahi Efrin), Walid Fahim Khalil (Aldar Khalil), and Hediya Yusef– are PKK operatives and have been for a very long time.⁴⁰

The Anti-ISIS Operation and the PKK Recruitment Drive

The PKK has always enjoyed considerable support from the western far left and has many sympathizers even among the mainstream left. Over the years this has manifested in western volunteers to the PKK cause. One such example is Eva Juhnke (Kani), a German citizen arrested in Southeastern Turkey in 1997. Another case is Andrea Wolf (Şehit Ronahi), a former member of the Soviet-backed Red Army Faction (a.k.a. Baader-Meinhof Gang), who was suspected of involvement in a terrorist attack in Germany. Wolf was killed in Turkey while fighting for the PKK in 1998.

After the YPG/PKK began governing territory in Syria in 2012, there were westerners who joined almost immediately, like Kevin Joachim, who was killed in July 2015, the seventh YPG foreign fighter fatality.⁴⁴ But in the main the spur to recruitment began in 2014, first over the summer as ISIS besieged the Yazidis on Mount Sinjar and even more so in the autumn as ISIS surrounded Kobani in northern Syria,⁴⁵ a battle that became an international event when the U.S.-led Coalition intervened, after some hesitation, to assist the YPG in defense of the town.⁴⁶

The initial waves of non-Kurdish western foreign fighters to join the YPG tended to be largely apolitical military veterans. The most prominent such figure was the American Jordan Matson, who was involved in the early recruitment efforts, notably through the "Lions of Rojava" *Facebook* page that gave instructions on how to join the YPG.⁴⁷

The motives of these men, various and overlapping as they were, can be broken down into a few categories.⁴⁸ The military veterans had a sense that they could provide needed skills in defense of persecuted populations and the desire to fight the evil of ISIS often went hand-in-hand with this. The anti-ISIS motive was also particularly acute among some veterans of the Iraq war, who had a personal sense that it was their responsibility to vindicate the sacrific-

es of their comrades and "finish the job" against ISIS.⁴⁹ There were also veterans who joined the YPG, having missed out on the post-9/11 wars, because they had the sense, as one put it, that "we haven't done enough."⁵⁰ For some veterans, the YPG offered a return to a life they felt better-suited them, the mission and the camaraderie, as opposed to a civilian life they had had trouble mastering.⁵¹

The value of the foreign fighters is as propagandists, reaching western audiences in targeted, vernacular forms, with the credibility of experience, to sway western publics and thereby western governments in YPG's favor

While joining the YPG was somewhat incidental for many of the military veterans who saw it as a vehicle to combat ISIS, in 2014 and early 2015, there were people who joined the YPG for wholly personal reasons, primarily to gain access to the Syrian environment of those days. This took roughly three forms.

First, there were those who wished to secure personal gain, either money or fame or both, from time spent in Syria. The case of James Hughes and Jamie Read, two British citizens who joined the YPG in order to gain footage that could be used to assist careers back home, is an instructive example.⁵²

Second and far more concerning were the "drifters and lunatics" that made their way into the YPG's ranks.⁵³ Many of these men were suffering from mental illnesses. For some, this was mostly a problem because it meant they did not understand the gravity of entering a war zone and looking after them became a strain on the YPG's then-limited manpower.⁵⁴ For others, the allure of the Rojava area was the space it gave them to kill. A notorious case was "Tim the Cannibal," so named because he had been observed eating the remains of a recently-deceased comrade and drinking blood from the wound of an injured man.⁵⁵

Third were the adventurers, motivated by an attempt for self-actualization. This motive is often hidden, even from the volunteers themselves, who will claim moral or ideological reasons for joining the YPG, and often adventure is part of a constellation of reasons for their recruitment. There are those who are aware, and honest about, this motivation, however.

Patrick Maxwell has stated that while he served the U.S. government when he was a soldier, "As a private citizen, I'm going to have an adventure ... and that's my own business." Even more striking is Evgeny Semenov, a lawyer from Russia, who conceded that it had not mattered to him which fighting group he had joined; it could as easily have been the Assad regime. ⁵⁷ The ascetic rule of



A group of international foreign fighters, mostly from Western countries, pose for a photo on April 16, 2015, in the outskirts of the northwestern Syrian town of Tal Tamr, as they fight alongside YPG. UYGAR ÖNDER ŞİMŞEK / AFP / Getty Images

the YPG/PKK irked Semenov, who complained they "talked so often about Mr. bees' knees Öcalan and the revolution that it could drive you insane." "As a bonus," said Semenov, "we had Turkish Stalinists in our detachment, which was just complete hell." Evgeny explained his motives plainly: "In my conception, everything is very simple: we must drive the evil from Rojava and open night-clubs and party at raves. I'm defending what I care about. Hardcore techno is the audible translation of freedom." ⁵⁹

A more innocuous version of the self-centered and self-actualization motives occurs with those who have joined the YPG as a form of redemption and/or to find a purpose. Matson is an example of this, having gotten to a suicidal point in his life and then found the YPG as a cause that provided meaning. ⁶⁰ Brace Belden, one of the most high-profile YPG volunteers, a former florist from California, found the YPG as a path out of drug-dependency and criminality –and over time was radicalized by the PKK's ideology. ⁶¹ Another example is Gillian Rosenberg, a Canadian-Israeli dual citizen once imprisoned for a vast conspiracy to defraud the elderly. ⁶²

The YPG foreign fighters were and are of questionable military value. Indeed, to the extent possible, the YPG keeps them away from front lines.⁶³ The value of the foreign fighters is as propagandists, reaching western audiences in targeted, vernacular forms, with the credibility of experience, to sway western publics and thereby western governments in the YPG's favor. The YPG, therefore, accommodates western members whose doctrinal purity falls short with

The claims of an organizational distinction between the YPG and PKK have been supported by western governments because it was convenient: it allowed the YPG –rebranded as the SDF, while still wholly dominated by the PKK– to be utilized against ISIS

the implicit bargain that the foreign fighters will assist the YPG's messaging, and the YPG will allow them to play out whatever it was that brought them to Rojava in the first place.

The Rise of the Ideologues

After the siege of Kobani was broken, the Coalition retained its ad hoc alliance with the YPG and helped them push out from the city to begin clearing ISIS positions in the countryside and, ultimately, northern Syria⁶⁴ and large parts of the east.⁶⁵ In the moment of peril in late 2014, the YPG had found foreigners to be useful means of transmitting their message in search of western support.⁶⁶ When the immediate threat passed, due to western support being granted, and the YPG began to stabilize its governance, there began a sorting out. Those, specifically the Christians, who had joined the YPG's ranks unaware of its extreme-Left politics, began to leave.⁶⁷ And the YPG eliminated the most troublesome elements from its ranks.

The founding of the "Internationalist Freedom Battalions" (EOT) in June 2015 can be regarded as the formalization of the vetting process for foreign fighters to the YPG.⁶⁸ An umbrella organization, the EOT contained: the Turkish-origin Marxist–Leninist Communist Party (MLKP), a violent communist outfit that is doctrinally loyal to Enver Hoxha, the former dictator of Albania; the Communist Reconstruction (RC), a Spanish party closely tied, ideologically and organizationally, to the MLKP; The Liberation Army of the Workers and Peasants of Turkey (TIKKO), a Maoist insurgent group in Turkey since the 1970s; and the United Freedom Forces (BOG), also from Turkey, itself a coalition of hard-left groups, the largest two being the Revolutionary Communard Party (DKP) and the Marxist–Leninist Armed Propaganda Corps-Revolutionary Front (MLSPB-DC).

EOT has been expanded since then. The Revolutionary Union for Internationalist Solidarity, a Greek anarcho-communist group, joined EOT shortly after

its founding.⁶⁹ The Bob Crow Brigade, named after the believing communist who used to run the National Union of Rail, Maritime, and Transport Workers (RMT), joined EOT; it contains British, Scottish, Irish, and Canadian radicals.⁷⁰ EOT has also come to include a French unit, emulating the Bob Crow Brigade by naming itself after a famous trade unionist, the Henri Krasucki Brigade (BHK).⁷¹ Nearly two years passed before the EOT added another unit: the International Revolutionary People's Guerrilla Forces (IRPGF), an entity that messages in English. It was IRPGF that orchestrated the publicity stunt of forming The Queer Insurrection and Liberation Army (TQILA) in July 2017, a militarily irrelevant formation intended as outreach to the West that ended up creating further tensions with populations the YPG rules over.⁷² In February 2018, a new YPG foreign fighter unit was created, the Antifascist Forces in Afrin (AFFA),⁷³ which appears to be French-dominated. The AFFA's formal relationship with EOT isn't clear.

Alongside the message that it was against ISIS and political Islam, the YPG/PKK had always had a message of what it was *for*, disseminated through a sophisticated media apparatus, encompassing both the old and new (social) media, running from the Middle East to Russia and Europe. The YPG appealed to international, specifically western audiences, via universalist liberal ideas like "women's rights, democracy, pluralism, diversity, economic justice and even environmental sustainability," while trading on Kurdish nationalism within Rojava. Managing these discrepant messages to their various audiences is among the reasons the YPG regime has been so harshly authoritarian towards the media.⁷⁴

The creation of EOT and the mechanisms for screening foreign fighters to the YPG involved a retrospective clean-up of the ranks; it also marked a different trajectory of future recruits. Rather than relying on a common interest (against ISIS) and a sense of common values, however vague, those who joined the YPG thereafter would tend to be more politically compatible with the YPG, coming from the hard-left, even if they did not adhere to the PKK's ideology directly.⁷⁵ A clear indicator of this is the precipitate decline of military veterans as a proportion of YPG volunteers from 2015 onwards.⁷⁶

Leftist Extremists and Internal Security Concerns

The YPG has gone to great lengths to deny to western audiences its nature as an integral component of the PKK,⁷⁷ though its actions and propaganda in Syria have hardly made this a difficult deception to see through.⁷⁸ The claims of an organizational distinction between the YPG and PKK have been supported by western governments because it was convenient: it allowed the YPG –rebranded as the "Syrian Democratic Forces" (SDF), while still wholly dom-

inated by the PKK– to be utilized against ISIS.⁷⁹ With the end of the so-called caliphate, some western governments are beginning to look more closely at the decisions that were made in the name of exigency against ISIS.⁸⁰ A lot of the second-order effects of the West having empowered the PKK in Syria are already set in place, however.

The possibility that damaged individuals who joined the YPG and received military training will be drawn into another extremist organization has to be faced.⁸¹ The

The greater likelihood is that some portion of the YPG operatives will remain engaged with the PKK's vast infrastructure in Europe, an organized crime-based enterprise that seeks to generate revenue and recruits for the PKK's war against Turkey, and to influence political opinion in the West

greater likelihood is that some portion of the YPG operatives will remain engaged with the PKK's vast infrastructure in Europe, an organized crime-based enterprise that seeks to generate revenue and recruits for the PKK's war against Turkey, and to influence political opinion in the West.⁸²

When western states began designating the PKK as a terrorist entity, they did so not only as an act of fidelity to an ally but to protect their own interests. The PKK has kidnapped⁸³ and killed⁸⁴ western tourists, and the use of internal space in the West as a PKK base has been a long-running problem to which few good answers have yet been found.

The PKK's European division was begun in 1981 and led by Çetin Güngör (Semir). Güngör absorbed influences from his surrounding about democracy and individual rights, and he also became convinced that the PKK would need internal democracy and decentralization just to function effectively; having to wait for approval from Öcalan in Damascus for simple day-to-day decisions was inefficient. This ran afoul of the absolute authoritarianism of the PKK and its leader, and Güngör was first chased out of the PKK and then pursued through three countries until he was assassinated in Sweden in November 1985.85

There have been hundreds of internal executions by the PKK. Sometimes this has been in the form of purges of ideological dissidents; other times it was popular and prestigious figures seen as rivals to Öcalan who were killed, notably Mehmet Cahit Şener, who was murdered in collaboration with the Syrian regime's secret police. In many other cases, such as the dozens of students killed on suspicion of being Turkish moles at the PKK camps in the Bekaa in the late 1980s, Öcalan's paranoia was the only reason people died. The scale

of the internal killings in the mid-1990s was one of the reasons the PKK was defeated in 1999. Öcalan was making mistake after mistake in the military campaign and nobody dared tell him for fear of being marked as disloyal.⁸⁸ The assassinations of PKK defectors in Europe, as well as a general level of violence and intimidation against elements of the Kurdish diaspora seen to oppose the PKK, has continued to be a problem.⁸⁹

The PKK's model of a diaspora-funded insurgency is hardly unique, whether among its ideological kin on the extreme-left, for example the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC)⁹⁰ and the Shining Path in Peru,⁹¹ or jihadist organizations like the Taliban⁹² and Lebanese Hezbollah.⁹³ All of these organizations overlap with organized crime to varying degrees in pursuit of both their ends –firearms and explosives– and means: drug trading, people trafficking, smuggling, and money laundering. The PKK's entanglement with figures from Russian organized crime has also brought them into contact with figures close to the Russian special services.⁹⁴ To this repertoire of criminality,⁹⁵ the PKK adds a "revolutionary tax" (extortion).⁹⁶ The Kurdish diaspora is both the victim and the instrument for the PKK's revenue-generating infrastructure.⁹⁷

The PKK is estimated to take in up to \$100 million dollars from its European network each year, 98 about a fifth from a web of semi-legal front-organizations – newspapers, publishing houses, and television stations – that double as a propaganda-recruitment apparatus. 99 Narcotics are believed to be the largest single component of the PKK's income. The group is involved in the trade from the picking of poppies in south Asia to the distribution of heroin on the streets of Europe, 100 activity that has provoked American sanctions 101 against leaders as senior as Karayılan. 102 Human trafficking is the next largest revenue stream. 103 The PKK is involved in the black market for legal items, particularly cigarettes. 104 And the laundering this money, and counterfeiting further currency, brings the PKK additional funds. 105

Demonstrating again that there is no organizational distinction between the PKK and the PYD/YPG, the European Union Agency for Law Enforcement Cooperation (EUROPOL), the nascent federal law-enforcement body that deals with serious transnational crime, documented as recently as 2016 that the "proceeds [from the PKK's European network] ... fund the group's armed wing [in Turkey, the] HPG (Hezen Parastina Gel, People's Defence Forces) as well as the group's counterpart in Syria, the PYD (Democratic Union Party), and its armed wing YPG (Yekineyen Parastina Gel, People's Protection Units)." ¹⁰⁶

The returnees' interactions with this infrastructure could present a range of challenges to European security, from terrorism and terrorist finance to public order problems and more "ordinary" street-level criminality, and signs of such are already beginning to appear.

There was a sharp increase in terrorist activity from Leftist extremists in Europe in 2017. This phenomenon is, for now, largely localized to Italy, Spain, and Greece, 107 the state where left wing terrorism is most powerful, 108 and which has been a primary PKK logistics hub for decades. 109 Left wing terrorist attacks

Anarchists in Greece, Italy, and Spain received training in urban warfare, firearms, and the use of explosives from the PKK and forged stronger transnational links

generally take the form of improvised explosive device (IED) attacks against property. This is not dissimilar to the activities of the PKK, which focuses on Turkish state facilities, but the PKK –operating in Belgium, France, Italy, Romania, Switzerland, and above all Germany– also engages in violent attacks on individuals. A developing trend is the ties between the various left wing extremists. There has been "close contact" between anarchists in Greece, Italy, and Spain for some time, 111 and the movement of Spanish left wing terrorists into Rojava has been particularly notable. These groups have received training in urban warfare, firearms, and the use of explosives from the PKK and forged stronger transnational links. As EUROPOL has noted, "It remains to be seen how their participation in the [Syrian] conflict will affect their activities [at home]." 113

An early episode of the public order-cum-terrorism problem from the PKK in Europe was in July 2017, when the PKK was involved in –and claimed to "spearhead"–¹¹⁴ the hooliganism and rioting outside the G-20 meeting that caused millions of dollars' worth of damage and ended with 100 people being arrested. Since the Turkish incursion into Afrin, the PKK-held area of northwestern Syria, in January 2018, this problem has become increasingly salient, as has the involvement of foreign fighters.

In March 2018, there was a wave of disruptive PKK activity in Europe in the name of protesting against Operation Olive Branch. The PKK firebombed two mosques in Germany, 116 disseminating footage of the blaze from one of the attacks on its official media channels, 117 and a violent demonstration outside Düsseldorf airport resulted in several injuries and arrests. 118 Turkish diplomats at the consulate in France were attacked with petrol bombs, 119 and once again PKK media channels displayed the footage of their "success." The PKK laid specific claim to the consulate attack, justifying it as retribution against an "agent" of Turkey's intelligence agency, the National Intelligence Organization (MIT). 120 In Britain, pro-PKK protesters stormed Manchester Piccadilly railway station and occupied the lines, bringing the north-south rail network to a standstill. 121

The PKK and its allies also attacked a series of European security institutions. ¹²² In Germany, PKK supporters burned out at least two vehicles at a

Recent developments in Munbij suggest that the U.S. and the broader West might yet find a path forward in Syria that restores the relations with Turkey that has been so badly damaged by the alliance with the YPG/PKK and brings a measure of stability to at least part of the country

NATO site in Soltau, attacked elected politicians, vandalizing their offices in Celle and Hamburg, and vandalized the offices of Commerzbank bank in Hamburg because of its links to defense companies that have assisted Turkey's military. ¹²³ In Turin, PKK supporters burned a replica warplane in front of the Leonardo-Finmeccanica defense company, citing as their justification the provision of surveillance and radar equipment, weapons, and helicopters by Italy to the Turkish government. ¹²⁴ In Greece, police

in Thessaloniki were struck with Molotov cocktails as they tried to protect the Turkish consulate. 125

In May 2017, the Revolutionary Union for International Solidarity, a Greek anarchist brigade within the YPG/PKK, made a little-noticed statement threatening to "spill blood" from Rojava to Athens in its quest to impose its ideology. 126 This year, the PKK has become more brazen in broadcasting its intentions to escalate violence against European governments it perceives as enabling Turkey's anti-terrorism operations against it in Syria and elsewhere. A statement from a PKK-linked group in March said it was "time to... bring the war to Europe's streets." An American foreign fighter echoed this message, tweeting that "the time for peaceful protests are over," encouraging supporters to "burn them all down" in reference to Turkish diplomatic facilities. 128 This culminated in April 2018 with the AFFA issuing a statement that openly threatened France with war:

Macron, the new monarch of France, cannot tolerate the slightest dissent in his Empire. ... It is good that this is the problem: there are two worlds, theirs and ours, which collide and cannot coexist. ...

We fought the Islamic State and the Turkish state. We will fight the French state with the same determination. ... We want diffuse guerrilla warfare, intense and without pause.

For now, our priority targets are the Turkish state and the French state ... Their flank is exposed. Their official representations [i.e. diplomats], their economic support and their political support, those who work and collaborate with them—all are targets within our reach. ... Let's open new fronts, launch offensives and destroy our targets. ¹²⁹



PKK/YPG supporters demonstrating in the streets of Munich, Germany, on April 21, 2018. Getty Images

Conclusion

Recent developments in Munbij suggest that the U.S. and the broader West might yet find a path forward in Syria that restores the relations with Turkey that has been so badly damaged by the alliance with the YPG/PKK and brings a measure of stability to at least part of the country. The available evidence suggests that dealing with the internal fallout of this alliance might take somewhat longer for Europe.

Some states, Britain and Denmark for example, have begun prosecuting citizens who went to fight for the YPG. This belated step is not comprehensively applied even in states that have decided to take legal action against citizens who joined the YPG. Moreover, the deterrent effect is minimized by the fact that most of those who wish to join the YPG have already gone and the political environment in the West has already been altered in the PKK's favor, creating resistance to further measures against YPG foreign fighters and providing an even freer operating environment for PKK front groups than existed prior to the Syrian war.

Reversing this trend would take time and effort from western governments, to bring the intelligence and legal apparatus of the state to bear on the PKK and to legitimize this by educating the public about the PKK's nature. This could help curb the emerging security problems. It is unclear, however, that there is an incentive to make such a campaign a priority at present.

Endnotes

- **1.** Jean Charles Brisard and Kevin Jackson, "The Islamic State's External Operations and the French-Belgian Nexus," *CTC Sentinel*, Vol. 9, No. 11 (November 2016), retrieved from https://ctc.usma.edu/the-islamic-states-external-operations-and-the-french-belgian-nexus/.
- **2.** Eric Schmitt, "ISIS Fighters Are Not Flooding Back Home to Wreak Havoc as Feared," *The New York Times*, (October 22, 2017), retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/22/us/politics/fewer-isis-fighters-returning-home.html.
- 3. Rukmini Callimachi, "How ISIS Built the Machinery of Terror Under Europe's Gaze," *The New York Times*, (March 29, 2016), retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/29/world/europe/isis-attacks-par-is-brussels.html.
- **4.** Kyle Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters: The PKK in Syria," *The Henry Jackson Society*, (August 17, 2017), pp. 12-16, retrieved from http://henryjacksonsociety.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/3053-PYD-Foreign-Fighter-Project-1.pdf.
- **5.** Welat Zeydanlioglu, "Torture and Turkification in the Diyarbakır Military Prison," in Welat Zeydanlioglu and John Parry (eds.), *Rights, Citizenship, and Torture: Perspectives on Evil, Law and the State,* (New York: Inter-Disciplinary Press, 2009), pp. 73-92, retrieved from https://kyleorton1991.files.wordpress. com/2017/12/welat-zeydanlioglu-2009-torture-and-turkification-in-the-diyarbakir-military-prison-from-rights-citizenship-and-torture.pdf.
- **6.** Aliza Marcus, *Blood and Belief: The PKK and the Kurdish Fight for Independence*, (New York: New York University Press, 2007), pp. 101-103, 119-124.
- 7. Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters," pp. 18-19.
- **8.** "Italy Urged to Prosecute PKK Leader Öcalan," *Human Rights Watch*, (November 20, 1998), retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/news/1998/11/20/italy-urged-prosecute-pkk-leader-ocalan.
- **9.** Jonathan Sugden, ""Still Critical": Prospects in 2005 for Internally Displaced Kurds in Turkey," *Human Rights Watch*, (March 6, 2005), retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/report/2005/03/06/still-critical/prospects-2005-internally-displaced-kurds-turkey.
- **10.** Marcus, *Blood and Belief*, pp. 176, 208.
- 11. "Turkey," Uppsala Conflict Data Program (UCDP), retrieved from ucdp.uu.se/#country/640.
- 12. Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters," pp. 19-21.
- **13.** "Gabriel Calls for the Right to Visit İncirlik," *Spiegel Online*, (June 4, 2017), retrieved from www.spiegel. de/politik/ausland/tuerkeisigmar-gabriel-fordert-besuchsrecht-fuer-incirlik-a-1150659.html.
- **14.** "Foreign Terrorist Organizations," *U.S. Department of State*, retrieved from https://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/other/des/123085.htm.
- **15.** "Proscribed Terrorist Organizations," *British Home Office*, (May 3, 2017), retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/612076/20170503_Proscription.pdf
- **16.** Abdullah Öcalan, "Democratic Confederalism," (2011), retrieved from http://www.freeocalan.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/09/Ocalan-Democratic-Confederalism.pdf.
- 17. Orton "The Forgotten Fighters," pp. 25-28.
- **18.** "Treasury Designates Free Life Party of Kurdistan a Terrorist Organization," *U.S. Department of The Treasury*, (February 4, 2009), retrieved from https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg14.aspx.
- **19.** Kyle Orton, "American Intelligence Acknowledges Anti-ISIS Coalition's Kurdish Partner Is a Terrorist Group," *Kyle Orton's Blog*, (January 27, 2018), retrieved from https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2018/01/27/american-intelligence-acknowledges-anti-isis-coalitions-kurdish-partner-is-a-terrorist-group/.
- 20. Author Interview, July 2017.
- 21. Jared Ferris and Andrew Self, "Dead Men Tell No Lies: Using Martyr Data to Expose the PKK's Regional Shell Game," NATO's Centre of Excellence Defence against Terrorism, (May 5, 2015), retrieved from https://

imes.elliott.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2261/f/downloads/documents/Capstone-Papers-2015/Ferris%20Self%20Capstone%20Final%20Draft.pdf.

- **22.** H. Ose, "The PKK-Assad Regime Story: Harmony, Discord and Öcalan," *NOW Lebanon*, (April 10, 2015), retrieved from https://now.mmedia.me/lb/en/commentary/565108-the-pkk-assad-regime-story-harmony-discord-and-ocalan.
- **23.** "Syria: The Silenced Kurds," *Human Rights Watch*, Vol. 8, No. 4 (1996), retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/legacy/reports/1996/Syria.htm.
- **24.** Harriet Allsopp, *The Kurds of Syria*, (New York: I.B. Taurus, 2014), pp. 39-40.
- 25. Kyle Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters," pp. 25-26.
- 26. Kyle Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters," pp. 28-29.
- 27. Allsopp, The Kurds of Syria, p. 208.
- **28.** "The PKK's Fateful Choice in Northern Syria," *International Crisis Group*, (May 4, 2017), retrieved from https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/syria/176-pkk-s-fateful-choice-northern-syria.
- 29. "The PKK's Fateful Choice in Northern Syria."
- 30. "The PKK's Fateful Choice in Northern Syria."
- **31.** Mutlu Civiroglu, "PKK Reshuffles Top Leadership of Its Executive Council," *Rudaw*, (July 14, 2013), retrieved from www.rudaw.net/english/middleeast/turkey/14072013.
- **32.** Soner Cağaptay, "Syria and Turkey: The PKK Dimension," *The Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, (April 5, 2012), retrieved from www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/syria-and-turkey-the-pkk-dimension.
- **33.** Coşkun Ünal, "A New PKK through Regional Perspective," *Strategy On Blog*, (June 17, 2014), retrieved from strategyonblog.blogspot.ie/2014/06/a-new-pkk-through-regionalperspective.html.
- **34.** Soner Cağaptay, "Leadership Reshuffle PKK Makes Changes in its Ranks," *IHS Jane's*, (February 26, 2014), retrieved from https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Documents/opeds/Cagaptay 20140226-Janes.pdf.
- **35.** Muhammad Noor, "U.S. Arms Kurds Who Are ISIS Enemies, Turkey Enemies, Assad Friends," *The Daily Beast*, (May 12, 2017), retrieved from https://www.thedailybeast.com/us-arms-kurds-who-are-isis-enemies-turkey-enemies-assad-friends.
- 36. Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters," p. 34.
- 37. "The PKK's Fateful Choice in Northern Syria."
- 38. Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters," p. 34.
- **39.** Kyle Orton, "A 'Syrian Democratic Forces' Defector Speaks about the Role of the PKK and America in Syria," *Kyle Orton's Blog*, (December 3, 2017), retrieved from https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2017/12/03/a-syrian-democratic-forces-defector-speaks-about-the-role-of-the-pkk-and-america-in-syria/.
- 40. Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters," p. 35.
- **41.** Eva Juhnke, "Trial Statement by Eva Juhnke," (April 10, 1998), retrieved from https://peace.home. xs4all.nl/pubeng/inter/tsej.html.
- **42.** Allan Hall, "Stasi Spy 'Fired Shot that Changed Germany," *The Independent*, (May 28, 2009), retrieved from https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/stasi-spy-fired-shot-that-changed-germany-1691833.html; Helen Pidd, "Baader-Meinhof Terrorist May Have Worked for the Stasi," *The Guardian*, (August 1, 2011), retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/aug/01/baader-meinhof-gang-founder-stasi.
- **43.** "German Guerrilla Suspect in Kurdistan, PKK Leader Says," *Reuters*, (November 23, 1996), retrieved from archive.apc.org/mideast.kurds/msq01442.html.
- 44. Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters," p. 44.
- **45.** Jessica Elgot, "This Facebook Page Is Recruiting Volunteer Fighters to Take on Islamic State," *Huffington Post*, (November 27, 2014), retrieved from https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/2014/11/24/this-facebook-page-is-recruiting-volunteer-fighters-to-take-on-islamic-state_n_6210166.html.

- **46.** "U.S.'s Kerry Hints Kobani Not Strategic Goal, Buffer Zone Merits Study," *Reuters*, (October 8, 2014), retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-usa-kerry-idUSKCN0HX1TG20141008; "Irresponsible' Not to Aid Kurds in Kobane against IS: Kerry," *Agence France Presse*, (October 20, 2014), retrieved from https://uk.news.yahoo.com/irresponsible-not-aid-kurds-kobane-against-kerry-115431822.html.
- 47. Orton "The Forgotten Fighters," pp. 83-85.
- 48. Orton "The Forgotten Fighters," p. 121-122.
- **49.** Henry Tuck, Tanya Silverman, and Candace Smalley, "'Shooting in the Right Direction': Anti-ISIS Foreign Fighters in Syria and Iraq," *Institute for Strategic Dialogue*, (August 10, 2016), retrieved from https://www.isdglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/ISD-Report-Shooting-in-the-right-direction-Anti-ISIS-Fighters.pdf.
- **50.** "John Gallagher, a Canadian Join Kurdish YPG to Fight ISIL," *YouTube*, (November 5, 2015), retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=dHif9UZDCBw.
- **51.** Nathan Patin, "The Other Foreign Fighters: An Open-Source Investigation into American Volunteers Fighting the Islamic State," *Bellingcat*, (August 26, 2015), retrieved from https://www.bellingcat.com/news/mena/2015/08/26/the-other-foreign-fighters/.
- **52.** Simon Murphy, "Jihadi Hunters... or Fantasists? They Said They Risked Their Lives to Battle ISIS in Syria. So Why Do Witnesses Insist These UK Fighters Were Miles from Action... and Only in It for Money?" *The Daily Mail*, (December 27, 2014), retrieved from http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2888715/ Jihadi-hunters-fantasists-said-risked-lives-battle-ISIS-Syria-witnesses-insist-UK-fighters-miles-action-money.html.
- $\textbf{53.} \ Jennifer Percy, "Meet the American Vigilantes Who Are Fighting ISIS," \textit{The New York Times}, (September 30, 2015), retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/04/magazine/meet-the-american-vigilantes-who-are-fighting-isis.html.$
- **54.** Dave Philipps and Thomas James Brennan, "Unsettled at Home, Veterans Volunteer to Fight ISIS," *The New York Times*, (March 11, 2015), retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/12/us/disenchanted-by-civilian-life-veterans-volunteer-to-fight-isis.html.
- **55.** "Episode 82 -War Is Heck feat. @PissPigGranddad," *Chapo Trap House*, (February 13, 2017), retrieved from https://soundcloud.com/chapo-trap-house/episode-82-war-is-heck-feat-pisspiggranddad-21317.
- **56.** T. J. Raphael, "American Veterans Choose to Head Back to Iraq to Fight against ISIS," *Public Radio International*, (March 13, 2015), retrieved from https://www.pri.org/stories/2015-03-13/american-veterans-choose-head-back-iraq-fight-against-isis.
- **57.** "How They Combat ISIL: Confession of a Russian Volunteer," *Bigmir*, (May 22, 2015), retrieved from news.bigmir.net/world/902433-Kak-vojujut-s-IGIL--ispoved--russkogo-dobrovol-ca; Dmitry Kuznetsov, "A Russian Volunteer in Syria," *Russkaya Planeta*, (May 15, 2015), retrieved from rusplt.ru/society/russkiy-dobrovolets-v-sirii-17032.html.
- **58.** "How They Combat ISIL: Confession of a Russian Volunteer"; Kuznetsov, "A Russian Volunteer in Syria."
- 59. "How They Combat ISIL: Confession of a Russian Volunteer."
- **60.** Jacob Siegel, "The U.S. Veteran and Wisconsin Boy Who Went to Fight ISIS in Syria," *The Daily Beast*, (October 3, 2014), retrieved from http://www.thedailybeast.com/the-us-veteran-and-wisconsin-boy-who-went-to-fight-isis-in-syria.
- **61.** Reeves Wiedeman, "The Dirtbag Left's Man in Syria," *New York Magazine*, (April 3, 2017), retrieved from nymag.com/daily/intelligencer/2017/04/brace-belden-pisspiggranddad-syria-isis.html.
- **62.** Ben Hartman, "The Curious Case of Gill Rosenberg," *The Jerusalem Post*, (August 14, 2015), retrieved from www.jpost.com/Middle-East/ISIS-Threat/The-curious-case-of-Gill-Rosenberg-412120.
- **63.** Mat Wolf, "Americans "Fighting ISIS" Are Just Props," *The Daily Beast*, (March 13, 2015), retrieved from www.thedailybeast.com/americans-fighting-isis-are-just-props.
- **64.** Suleiman al-Khalidi and Umit Bektas, "Syrian Kurds Claim Capture of Border Town from Islamic State', *Reuters*, (June 15, 2015), retrieved from https://in.reuters.com/article/mideast-crisis-kurds-idlNKBN0OV21120150616; "Syrian Rebels 'Seize Key Town Manbij from IS," BBC, (August 6, 2016), retrieved from www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-36995759.

- **65.** Rodi Said and John Davison, "U.S.-backed Forces, Syrian Army Advance Separately on IS in Deir al-Zor," *Reuters*, (September 8, 2017), retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-sdf/u-s-backed-forces-syrian-army-advance-separately-on-islamic-state-in-deir-al-zor-idUSKCN1BJ2J3.
- **66.** Rana Khalaf, "Governing Rojava: Layers of Legitimacy in Syria," *Chatham House*, (December 2016), retrieved from https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/publications/research/2016-12-08-governing-rojava-khalaf.pdf.
- **67.** Alex MacDonald, "Christian Foreign Fighters Deserting Kurdish YPG in Syria because They're "damn Reds,"" *Middle East Eye*, (February 19, 2015), retrieved from www.middleeasteye.net/news/christian-foreign-fighters-deserting-kurdish-ypg-syria-because-theyre-damned-reds-1976493133.
- **68.** Kyle Orton, "Syrian Kurds Announce Unified Foreign Fighter Unit," *Kyle Orton's Blog*, (June 13, 2015), retrieved from https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2015/06/13/syrian-kurds-announce-unified-foreign-fighter-unit.
- **69.** "Foreign Volunteers for the Syrian Kurdish Forces," *The Carter Centre*, (February 27, 2017), retrieved from https://www.cartercenter.org/resources/pdfs/peace/conflict_resolution/syria-conflict/foreign-volunteers-for-syrian-kurdish-forces-2017.02.23.pdf.
- **70.** Norma Costello, "Meet the Bob Crow Brigade: Young British Socialists Fighting ISIS and Patriarchy with the Kurds," *Vice News*, (October 14, 2016), retrieved from https://www.vice.com/en_uk/article/ppvan7/bob-crown-brigade-interview.
- 71. "Foreign Volunteers for the Syrian Kurdish Forces."
- **72.** Kyle Orton, "The Latest Chapter of Syria's Media War: A 'Gay Unit' Fighting the Islamic State," *Kyle Orton's Blog*, (July 31, 2017), retrieved from https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2017/07/31/the-latest-chapter-of-syrias-media-war-a-gay-unit-fighting-the-islamic-state/.
- **73.** Kyle Orton, "PKK Foreign Fighter Unit Announced in Efrin," *Kyle Orton's Blog*, (February 13, 2018), retrieved from https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2018/02/13/pkk-foreign-fighter-unit-announced-in-efrin/.
- **74.** Rana Marcel Khalaf, "Governing Rojava: Layers of Legitimacy in Syria," *Chatham House*, (December 8, 2016), retrieved from https://www.chathamhouse.org/publication/governing-rojava-layers-legitimacy-syria
- 75. Orton "The Forgotten Fighters," p. 124-125.
- 76. Orton "The Forgotten Fighters," p. 121.
- 77. Ilham Ahmed, 'We're America's Best Friend in Syria. Turkey Bombed Us Anyway', *The Washington Post*, (April 28, 2017), retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/democracy-post/wp/2017/04/28/were-americas-best-friend-in-syria-turkey-bombed-us-anyway/; Sinam Mohamad, "Once We Beat ISIS, Don't Abandon Us," *The New York Times*, (May 11, 2017), retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/11/opinion/once-syrian-kurds-beat-isis-dont-abandon-them-to-turkey.html; Aldar Khalil, "Syria's Kurds Are Not the PKK," *Foreign Policy*, (May 15, 2017), retrieved from foreignpolicy. com/2017/05/15/syrias-kurds-are-not-the-pkk-erdogan-pyd-ypq/.
- **78.** "Kurdish Fighters Raise Flag of PKK Leader in Centre of Raqqa," *Middle East Eye*, (October 20, 2017), retrieved from www.middleeasteye.net/news/kurdish-fighters-raise-flag-showing-pkk-leader-abdullah-ocalan-centre-raqqa-610840006.
- 79. "The PKK's Fateful Choice in Northern Syria."
- **80.** "Kurdish Aspirations and the Interests of the UK," *Parliament of the United Kingdom*, (February 11, 2018), retrieved from https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmfaff/518/51802.
- **81.** Emily Corner and Paul Gill, "A False Dichotomy? Mental Illness and Lone-Actor Terrorism," *Law and Human Behaviour*, Vol. 39, No. 1 (February 2015), retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25133916.
- 82. Orton, "The Forgotten Fighters, p. 21-24.
- **83.** "Kurdish Rebels Free 2 Foreign Hostages," *Los Angeles Times*, (November 20, 1993), retrieved from articles.latimes.com/1993-11-20/news/mn-58859_1_foreign-hostages; "Kurdish Rebels Kidnap Italian, Swiss Tourists," *UPI*, (August 21, 1993), retrieved from www.upi.com/Archives/1993/08/21/Kurdish-rebels-kidnap-Italian-Swiss-touristsPARA-yilxrit-yibqrit/8932745905600/.

- **84.** Chris Irvine, "British Family Win £1m Terrorism Compensation from Turkey," *The Telegraph*, (October 1, 2009), retrieved from www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/turkey/6248608/British-family-win-1m-terrorism-compensation-from-Turkey.html.
- 85. Marcus, Blood and Belief, pp. 89-94.
- 86. Marcus, Blood and Belief, pp. 145-152.
- 87. Marcus, Blood and Belief, p. 96.
- 88. Marcus, Blood and Belief, pp. 258-262.
- **89.** "EU Terrorism Situation and Trend Report 2013," *EUROPOL*, (2013), retrieved from https://www.europol.europa.eu/activities-services/main-reports/te-sat-2013-eu-terrorism-situation-and-trend-report.
- **90.** Feargal Cochrane, Bahar Baser, and Ashok Swain, "Home Thoughts from Abroad: Diasporas and Peace-Building in Northern Ireland and Sri Lanka," *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, (July 22, 2009), retrieved from https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10576100903040716.
- **91.** Teresa Flanigan, "Charity as Resistance: Connections between Charity, Contentious Politics, and Terror," *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, (February 25, 2007), retrieved from https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10576100500522579.
- **92.** Gretchen Peters, "How Opium Profits the Taliban," *United States Institute of Peace*, (August 2009), retrieved from https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/resources/taliban_opium_1.pdf.
- **93.** Matthew Levitt, "Hezbollah: Party of Fraud," *Foreign Affairs*, (July 27, 2011), retrieved from https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/2011-07-27/hezbollah-party-fraud.
- **94.** "US Embassy Cables: Russia Is Virtual "Mafia State," Says Spanish Investigator," *The Guardian*, (December 2, 2010), retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/us-embassy-cables-documents/247712.
- **95.** Mitchel Roth and Murat Sever, "The Kurdish Workers Party (PKK) as Criminal Syndicate: Funding Terrorism through Organized Crime, A Case Study," *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, (August 22, 2007), retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10576100701558620.
- **96.** Paige Whaley Eager, *From Freedom Fighters to Terrorists: Women and Political Violence* (Abingdon: Routledge, 2008), p. 175.
- **97.** Mehmet Alper Sozer and Kamil Yilmaz, "The PKK and Its Evolution in Britain (1984–Present)," *Terrorism and Political Violence*, (July 7, 2016), retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0 9546553.2016.1194269.
- **98.** Abdulkadir Onay, "PKK Criminal Networks and Fronts in Europe," *The Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, (February 2008), retrieved from www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/pkk-criminal-networks-and-fronts-in-europe.
- 99. Onay, "PKK Criminal Networks and Fronts in Europe."
- 100. Onay, "PKK Criminal Networks and Fronts in Europe."
- **101.** "Treasury Sanctions Supporters of the Kurdistan Workers Party (PKK) Tied to Drug Trafficking in Europe," *U.S. Department of The Treasury*, (February 1, 2012), retrieved from https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1406.aspx.
- **102.** "Treasury Designates Three Leaders of the Kongra-Gel as Significant Foreign Narcotics Traffickers," *U.S. Department of The Treasury*, (October 14, 2009), retrieved from https://www.treasury.gov/presscenter/press-releases/Pages/tg318.aspx.
- 103. Onay, "PKK Criminal Networks and Fronts in Europe."
- **104.** Louise Shelley and Sharon Melzer, "The Nexus of Organized Crime and Terrorism: Two Case Studies in Cigarette Smuggling," *International Journal of Comparative and Applied Criminal Justice*, (June 1, 2011), retrieved from https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01924036.2008.9678777.
- 105. Roth and Sever, "The Kurdish Workers Party (PKK) as Criminal Syndicate."
- **106.** "European Union Terrorism Situation and Trend Report 2016," *EUROPOL*, (2016), p. 35, retrieved from https://www.europol.europa.eu/activities-services/main-reports/european-union-terrorism-situation-and-trend-report-te-sat-2016.

- **107.** "European Union Terrorism Situation and Trend Report 2017," *EUROPOL*, (2017), pp. 42-43, retrieved from https://www.europol.europa.eu/activities-services/main-reports/eu-terrorism-situation-and-trend-report-te-sat-2017.
- 108. "European Union Terrorism Situation and Trend Report 2017," p. 43.
- 109. Marcus, Blood and Belief, p. 156.
- 110. "European Union Terrorism Situation and Trend Report 2017," pp. 39, 42-43.
- 111. "European Union Terrorism Situation and Trend Report 2016," p. 39.
- 112. "European Union Terrorism Situation and Trend Report 2017," p. 43.
- 113. "European Union Terrorism Situation and Trend Report 2016," p. 39.
- **114.** "PKK Flag Waving at the G-20 Protest March in Hamburg," *ANF News*, (July 8, 2017), retrieved from https://anfenglish.com/news/pkk-flag-waving-at-the-g-20-protest-march-in-hamburg-20859.
- **115.** Philip Oltermann, "Hamburg Counts the Cost of Two Nights of Violence, Looting and Destruction," *The Guardian*, (July 9, 2017), retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jul/08/hamburg-counts-cost-two-nights-of-violence-looting-destruction.
- **116.** "Berlin Mosque Ablaze after Suspected Arson Attack," *The Local*, (March 11, 2018), retrieved from https://www.thelocal.de/20180311/berlin-mosque-ablaze-after-suspected-arson-attack.
- 117. Romain Caillet, *Twitter*, 17:05 (March 11, 2018), retrieved from https://twitter.com/RomainCaillet/status/972639733171015680.
- **118.** "Several Injured after Clashes at Pro-Kurdish Rally in Germany," *RFE/RL*, (March 11, 2018), retrieved from https://www.rferl.org/a/kurdish-turkish-demonstrators-clash-dusseldorf-airport/29091709.html.
- **119.** Kyle Orton, Twitter, 13:04 (March 14, 2018), retrieved from https://twitter.com/KyleWOrton/status/974013412803076096.
- **120.** Kyle Orton, Twitter, 13:05 (March 14, 2018), https://twitter.com/KyleWOrton/status/9740135975 83073281.
- **121.** Beth Abbit and Simon Coyle, "Manchester Piccadilly Train Station Delays and Cancellations after Protest Blocked Lines," *Manchester Evening News*, (March 11, 2018), retrieved from https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/piccadilly-protests-manchester-trains-cancelled-14396402.
- **122.** Mehmet Solmaz, "YPG Supporters Attack CDU Office, German Military, European Bank and Defense Companies," *Daily Sabah*, (March 14, 2018), retrieved from https://www.dailysabah.com/war-on-ter-ror/2018/03/15/ypg-supporters-attack-cdu-office-german-military-european-bank-and-defense-companies.
- **123.** Solmaz "YPG Supporters Attack CDU Office, German Military, European Bank and Defense Companies"
- **124.** Solmaz "YPG Supporters Attack CDU Office, German Military, European Bank and Defense Companies."
- **125.** Solmaz "YPG Supporters Attack CDU Office, German Military, European Bank and Defense Companies."
- **126.** "Greek Anarchists Fighting ISIS in Kurdish Areas in Syria," *Daily Hellas*, (May 25, 2017), retrieved from dailyhellas.com/2017/05/25/greek-anarchists-fighting-isis-in-kurdish-areas-in-syria/.
- **127.** "To the Kurdish Youth in Europe Afrin Needs You," *Apoist Youth Initiative*, (March 10, 2018), retrieved from https://kyleorton1991.files.wordpress.com/2018/03/pkk-threaten-attacks-in-europe-10-march-2018.pdf.
- **128.** Kyle Orton Twitter, 6:33 AM (March 11, 2018), retrieved from https://twitter.com/KyleWOrton/status/972827899245092865.
- **129.** Kyle Orton, "French Leftists with the 'Syrian Kurds' Threaten Terrorism against France," *Kyle Orton's Blog*, (April 23, 2018), retrieved from https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2018/04/23/french-leftists-with-the-syrian-kurds-threaten-terrorism-against-france/.
- **130.** "Turkish, U.S. Units begin Patrols near Northern Syria's Manbij," *Reuters*, (June 18, 2018), retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-turkey/turkish-us-units-begin-patrols near-northern-syrias-manbij-idUSKBN1JE1A3.





Rouya Turkiyyah is a quarterly academic journal published by SETA Foundation since 2012. It covers a broad range of topics related to domestic and foreign policy of the Middle Eastern countries focusing mostly in their politics, economy and social problems. Rouya Turkiyyah seeks to furnish a new regional perspective, through the allocation of new spaces for serious discussions on the World Affairs but more specifically in the Middle East affairs.